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CULCAIRN OASIS 
 
 

CULCAIRN AND DISTRICT NEWSLETTER 

June 2023 

HEALTH SERVICES AVAILABLE AT 
CULCAIRN 
At HOSPITAL Phone 6044 6100 (unless otherwise 
stated) 
· Radiology- Tuesday, 9.30am to 2pm 
· Pathology- Wednesday, 8am to 12pm 
· Community Health Nurse- Monday to Friday 
· Child & Family Health Nurse- provides Childhood 
& School immunisations & health check-ups every 
Monday, Tuesday & Wednesday 
· Adolescent Counselling- as per local need 
· Relationships Australia- as per local need- Ph. 
6923 9119 

· Women’s Health Clinic- last Thursday of the 
month- Ph. 6058 1800 
· Podiatry- 6 weekly, by appointment- Ph. 6921 
1783 
· Clinical Audiologist (Hearing Australia)- bi-
monthly, by appointment- 
Ph. 13 44 32 
· Drug & Alcohol service- onsite once per week 
and via Telehealth appointment on a needs basis 
· New Parents Group- 1-2 hours per week for 4 
weeks, changing as per local community need 
· MHECS Mental Health Clinician- as per local 
need. 

Coronation Drive Event 
The unveiling of a new Storyboard and the 
refurbished “Original” plaque for Coronation Drive 
was held on the afternoon of 2nd June, 2023. The 
event was attended by about 40 people, and 
included members of the Culcairn Garden Club, 
the Culcairn community and included a number of 
people who had been involved in the original 
planting of the Avenue of trees in 1953. 
Special guests who attended: Justin Clancy MP 

for Albury, 
Annette Schilg 
(Dep Mayor, 
Greater Hume), 
Evelyn Arnold 
(GM, Greater 
Hume) and Ian 
Forest 
(Councilor, 
Greater Hume). 

The day was organised by the Culcairn Garden 
Club. President Lolita Landman gave a summary 
of the history behind the creation of Coronation 
Drive. Coronation Drive Project Officer Jennifer 
Christensen introduced Mr John Ross and Mr Kit 
Middleton who unveiled the new Storyboard. Mr 
Ross and Mr Middleton were requested to unveil 

the Storyboard as their fathers (Mr Alister Ross, 
and Dr Geoffrey Middleton) were heavily involved 
in the creation of Coronation Drive. 
The unveiling event was timed to recognise the 
70th Anniversary of the planting of the trees which 
form Coronation Drive in Culcairn. The original 
planting took place in the late afternoon/evening 
of 2nd June, 1953. 
In his speech, Mr Clancy remarked that the trees 
chosen for the avenue were White Cedar and 
Kurrajong and that they were symbolic of the 
area, being used in streets and even in sheep and 
cattle yards for shade in the region. He also noted 
that Coronation Drive was a lasting legacy to 
future generations which was something that 
subsequent generations should aspire to. 
The event was made possible through the 
assistance of Management and staff of Greater 
Hume Council who funded the refurbishment of 
the original plaque, and the creation and erection 
of the new storyboard. 
Refreshments were provided in the club rooms of 
the Culcairn Football Club by members of the 
Garden Club at the conclusion of the Unveiling. 
It is hoped that the community will make greater 
use of this wonderful asset, and that it can 
become a tourist attraction for Culcairn. 
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Next deadline - 12pm Tues 4th July 2023 

Folding Date– Fri 7th July 2023 at 1pm 

Delivery Date - Wed 12th July 2023 

We prefer articles and advertising to be emailed 
to: culcairnoasis@outlook.com  

or phone 02 6029 8291 for more information. 

D E A D L I N E 

C U L C A I R N  O A S I S  
P O L I C Y  S T A T E M E N T  

This newsletter is for the purpose of disseminating 
information and articles free of charge for the 
benefit of the public. This information is not a 
substitute for professional advice and is not 
intended to be used as such. The editors do not 
accept any liability for any loss or damage incurred 
by use of or reliance on such information. The 
editors of Culcairn Oasis make every effort to 
ensure the quality of the information.  However, 
the Culcairn Oasis cannot guarantee and assumes 
no legal liability or responsibility for the accuracy, 
currency or completeness of information.  

It is the responsibility of contributors to secure 
permission for the use of any photographs or 
material provided for the  Culcairn Oasis. 

Albury Wodonga Pest 
Control 

 

Andrew & Michelle Fagan 
For all your Pest Control needs: 

 

Termite Inspections and Treatments, Pre Pur-
chase Inspections, Thermal Camera, General 
Pests, Rodents, Cockroaches and the list goes 

on…….. 
Give us a call and I am sure we can help. 

Office: 60296128 or Andrew: 0412 774450 

MPS STAFF PROFILE  
 
Hello! My name is Erica Percy,  I am a proud 
Wiradjuri woman working at our beautiful MPS in 
Culcairn. I am a mother to my beautiful two-year-
old daughter, Alice, and I just celebrated my first 
wedding anniversary to my husband Brayden. I 
enjoy educating my daughter of our Aboriginal 
heritage, mostly through books at the 
moment. My aged care career started in 2019 as 
an Assistant in Nursing, and I have since started 
my Bachelor's Degree in nursing through Charles 
Sturt University. I absolutely love my culture and 
being connected to the land through the original 
custodians, my ancestors from Darlington Point 
and Narrandera. I love learning about my 
Indigenous heritage and hope to be able to use 
this through my nursing career, and my new 
position as Culcairn MPS's Aboriginal Nursing 
Cadet.  

Footnote: 
Erica began 
working with us 
as an AIN in 
August last 
year and has 
quickly gained 
rapport with 
staff, residents 
and patients 
alike. 

Erica is respected due to her work ethic, person-
centred focus and her bubbly personality. 
Management were aware that Erica was studying 
her Bachelor of Nursing with CSU and 
encouraged her to apply for the Indigenous Cadet 
Scholarship with MLHD when she identified as 
being of Aboriginal descent. 
This scholarship, funded by Nursing & Midwifery 
extends for the period of Erica’s degree and offers 
her one day per week paid employment to learn 
the role of a Registered Nurse hands-on. 
Erica will be supported by our entire team to 
buddy with our RN’s on these shifts and to 

complete her baccalaureate. 
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LOCAL TRANSPORT MADE EASY 
Available to All Residents for medical 
appointments, local shopping, social purposes 
and other in Culcairn. For more information or 
bookings contact David Gilmore 02 6029 8291 or 
Jan Scheuner 0488 212 905. 
P.S. If anyone else would like to volunteer their 
services please contact David or Jan. 

Are you unwell at the moment?  
Need some short term support?  
We are here to help! 
Our services can help to support you through 
times when you just aren’t feeling well or for 
longer periods to help you meet your nutritional 
needs. We can deliver meals to you either face 
to face or zero contact if you are unwell.   
We can also support transport to appointments 
and shopping services either locally in Culcairn 
or more widely to Albury or Wagga Wagga.  We 
have very experienced staff and volunteers 
working to support people to ensure they are 
living independently in their own homes for as 
long as they choose to do so. 
Our Outreach Hub staff will be visiting Culcairn 
Council Office on Wednesday 21st June and 
Wednesday 19th July, between 10.30am and 
12.30pm. We then move on to Walla Walla 
Memorial Hall between 1.30pm and 3pm.  Look 
out for our vehicle and signage! 
If you call to the Outreach Hub during the 
opening times, we have vouchers available for 
new enquiries for some FREE sample meals.  
We have other goodies to give away as well.  
Why not drop in and say hello! 
Our staff will be available to help with enquiries 
regarding our services, Meals on Wheels, Social 
Support, Food Services and Transport.  We will 
be able to help you with My Aged Care enquires 
and registration as well as the process of 
registering to receive referrals for our services. 
We look forward to meeting you in Culcairn and 
providing these services face to face across the 
council area. 
You do need to be registered with My Aged 
Care to access ongoing services with us – 
don’t worry, if you aren’t registered, we can help 
you with that as well.  If you would like to 
participate or would like more information, 
please give the office a call on 0260363677.   
You can call My Aged Care direct on 1800 200 
422. 
If you have any questions, please give Sue a 
call on 02 60363677. 

Community and carers to learn 
more about benefits of innovative 
arts program  
The Arts in Health Multipurpose Service (MPS) 
Pilot Project is an innovative program which 
provides aged care residents at three facilities in 
the Murrumbidgee Local Health District (MLHD) 
with access to professional and quality arts 
engagement experiences. 
 
Murrumbidgee Local Health District Chief 
Executive Jill Ludford said the pilot project, the 
first launched in the state in 2021, aims to provide 
opportunities for engagement in arts activities as a 
catalyst for conversation to connect people and 
improve wellbeing. 
 
“Now in its second year, we are incredibly proud 
of this pioneering program and the benefits it is 
delivering for our residents and staff at 
Murrumburrah-Harden, Culcairn and Tumbarumba 
Multipurpose Services,” she said. 
 
This month, the Art Gallery of NSW and Health 
Infrastructure is providing training and 
development opportunities to health staff, family, 
carers and community members to engage with 
the program directly in their local multipurpose 
service. 
 
The Pilot Program is modelled on similar Art 
Gallery of NSW programs created for people with 
a lived experience of dementia and uses arts 
activities to connect people and improve 
wellbeing. 
 
It includes a curated display of 20 high quality, 
framed reproductions featuring some of the 
Gallery’s most loved artworks from the Australian 
collection, and an associated program of 
purposeful activities and materials provided at 
each facility to engage aged care residents in self-
guided, one-on-one and group activities led by 
trained staff. 
 
The project is a collaboration between 
Murrumbidgee Local Health District, the Art 
Gallery of NSW and Health Infrastructure. The 
initiative received the Murrumbidgee Local Health 
District ‘Chief Executives Award’ in 2022.  
 
More information, video and a project factsheet: 
https://www.mlhd.health.nsw.gov.au/our-services/
aged-care-services/arts-in-health-pilot-project 

MURRUMBIDGEE LOCAL 
HEALTH DISTRICT 
MEDIA RELEASE 

https://www.mlhd.health.nsw.gov.au/our-services/aged-care-services/arts-in-health-pilot-project
https://www.mlhd.health.nsw.gov.au/our-services/aged-care-services/arts-in-health-pilot-project
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Culcairn MPS News 
 
Hello and welcome to news from the residents at 
the Culcairn MPS.  
It’s hard to believe that we have just finished the 

month of 
May and 
that winter 
is here. 
We have 
spent a lot 
of time on 
our art 
programs 
this past 
month. 
Painting has 

brought a lot of joy to many of our residents as 
well as crafting several different 3D art pieces. 
We have had a visit from Danielle and Kate from 
the NSW Art in Health program who have spent 
time with staff, residents, volunteers and friends 
of the MPS. Some of our residents were able to 
enjoy some time crating some small art pieces 
for their rooms. Today our twenty pieces are 
being removed ready for new ones on Thursday. 
Mother’s Day was spent with our families and a 
small gift for all the ladies that was made by 
staff. There have been many comments on how 
lovely the little photo cards were. 

Our service provides supervised contact visits 
and change-overs/change-backs with the aim of 
reconnecting parents/carers to children and 
fostering positive relationships. 
Below is a summary of each of these services. 
Contact Visits: 
Our CCS staff facilitate safe, positive and child 
focused supervised contact visits which allow 
children to spend time with a parent/family 
member whom they do not live with. Staff 
supervise, monitor, and document these 
interactions. Visits usually occur on a regular 
basis and commonly occur between 30 minutes 
to two hours. Visits can be based within the 
children’s contact centre, the local community or 
online via video. 
Change-overs/change-backs: 
Our service also provides supervised change-
overs/change-backs. Our CCS staff facilitate 
change-overs and change-backs to support 
parents/carers facilitate a conflict-free and child 
focused exchange. For example, children may 
spend hours, days or weeks with the other 
parent/carer until the agreed time to transition 
back to the parent they live with. Change-overs 
can occur at the children’s contact centre, online 
by video or in the community. 
We take court ordered referrals, referrals from 
other organisations or self-referrals. Additionally, 
we provide our services onsite, offsite within the 
community and online to parents who may live in 
another town or interstate. We are a not-for-profit 
organisation and our centre is government 
funded, meaning our priority is reconnecting 
families and supporting healthy relationships. 
People can call 1300 473 528 or 
email interrelate@interrelate.org.au to enquire 
further about our service. 

mailto:interrelate@interrelate.org.au
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Blazeaid  major storage  base looks 
to locate near Culcairn 
I am seeking expressions of interest for volunteers 
to help establish a storage base for Blazeaid in the 
Culcairn area.  
I require a 500 square metre shed to store 
approximately 40 combat work trailers under 
cover.  
Many of these trailers are currently at Cobargo on 
the NSW south coast. I am seeking drivers with a 
vehicle suitable to tow a 2T trailer to bring the 
trailers back to Culcairn, fuel cost will be 
reimbursed.  
Other volunteers are required to perform 
maintenance and logistical jobs as required.  
Also a store manager to stocktake and maintain 
tidy storage units of supplies and despatch as 
required to Blazeaid camps across Southern NSW 
& Northern Victoria.  
For more info or to volunteer some of your time 
please contact David on 0408 828 971 or via email 
at Davidh5472@gmail.com   

Council GM Visits Station House 
Museum 

 
During the 
month of May, 
the new General 
Manager of the 
Greater Hume 
Council visited 
together with 
members of the 
Culcairn Station 

House Management Committee. 
The members thoroughly enjoyed showing Mrs 
Arnold around the House, carriage car and 
surrounding grounds of the museum. 

Left to right: Bruce Barkley, Evelyn Arnold, Mark 
Atkinson, Diane Mc Elwaine 

mailto:Davidh5472@gmail.com
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Please note this publication is available online 
at www.culcairn.nsw.au 

www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au 

ADVERTISING  Sizes Charges 

Per issue 
Advertising 

Cost 

Classified 1/16 page $10.00 

1/8 page $20.00 

¼ page $40.00 

½ page (check for availability) $80.00 

Full page (check for availability) $160.00 

Flyer insert (excluding printing) $100.00 

Please note pay for 5 ads get one free, pay for 10 get 2 free 

CULCAIRN OASIS NEWS 
We would love to receive more articles from all 
our Culcairn community groups in order to make 
our newsletter varied, interesting and enjoyable 
for our readers. So if your group has news you’d 
like to share with our wider community we’d love 
to hear from you.  
We would also love to hear from more individuals 
who have a particular interest and who would like 
to contribute to the Culcairn Oasis. Please e-mail 
details to culcairnoasis@outlook.com or phone 
David Gilmore on 6029 8291. 

WE NEED ADVERTISING 
We need Culcairn businesses and community 
groups to advertise with us. With 730 copies 
printed and with competitive rates, we believe it is 
not only good value for money, but also keeps a 
valuable community resource going. For 
information on advertising email 
culcairnoasis@outlook.com or phone David 
Gilmore on 6029 8291. 

POETRY CORNER 
 

I celebrate myself, and sing myself, 
And what I assume you shall assume, 

For every atom belonging to me as good belongs 
to you. 

I loafe and invite my soul, 
I lean and loafe at my ease observing a spear of 

summer grass. 
My tongue, every atom of my blood, form’d from 

this soil, this air, 
Born here of parents born here from parents the 

same, and their parents the same, 
I, now thirty-seven years old in perfect health 

begin, 
Hoping to cease not till death. 

Creeds and schools in abeyance, 
Retiring back a while sufficed at what they are, but 

never forgotten, 
I harbor for good or bad, I permit to speak at every 

hazard, 
Nature without check with original energy. 

– Walt Whitman 

HENTY-CULCAIRN PROBUS 
Met at Culcairn 10th May 2023. 
We were welcomed by our President Yvonne 
Booth. Joyce Gardiner played piano for us to sing 
the National Anthem. 
There was the sad news that Margaret Gardiner 
had died and we stood for a moment of silence 
and private reflection on our Probus member 
Margaret who had been a contributor of beanies 
for the sea men and rugs for wraps with love. We 
send our kind thoughts to family and friends. 
There were apologies to be read and most 
interesting to note after our recent discussions on 
falls, our Kevin Fogarty has had a fall and has 
been in hospital care. We send out best wishes to 
Kevin and to all those who are unwell, and wish 
them all a speedy recovery. 
Our five minute speaker was Shirley Wellington. 
Shirley told of her parents during the depression 
years. Her father was a policeman, in the times 
when there were notable gangs and six o'clock 
closing of hotels. Shirley's father was involved in 
North Palm Beach Life Saving Club as their first 
Secretary, he was also involved in the Police boy's 
club at Glebe, particularly with boxing. We thank 

Shirley for sharing her family stories. We 
appreciate very much the effort involved in the five 
minute speeches. Thank you to all who have been 
prepared to do them. 
We met our visitor Steven Lowe, son of our 
Lindsay, during morning tea. Sarah Wallace was 
our speaker, introduced by Neil Parker. Sarah had 
lots of information on Halve waste and Cleanaway 
and the projects being undertaken to avoid filling 
the rubbish tip. Interesting to learn that small 
pieces of foil can be added together to make an 
orange sized ball and put in the recycle bin  The 
Halve Waste people have a recycle situation using 
black soldier fly larvae fed by robots and then dried 
larvae can be fed to chooks and pigs. There is a 
recycle/reuse shop at Albury Waste Management 
Centre. There are tours of the facility, with 
presently a three month waiting period. 
Lindsay Lowe thanked Sarah for her most 
informative chat and presented her with a Probus 
pen as a token of our appreciation. 
We went on to lunch at the Bowls Club and much 
happy conversation. 
Our next meeting is to be Wednesday 14th June at 
Henty. 9 30 am for 10am start. 

mailto:culcairnoasis@outlook.com
mailto:culcairnoasis@outlook.com
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He Couldn’t Make Dough, so I Made 
Bread Instead 
 
Ysha & family’s story continued... 
 
The difficulty of course is how to continue with our 
story from where we left it? So many things have 
happened! I think we will leave all the negative 
stuff, the drama if you will, where it belongs, in the 
past. I won’t go into the problems we had with the 
bank, the moving truck or anything like that. 
In saying that…there is one catastrophe which 
fundamentally changed our lives. 
One week after we had moved ourselves, and all 
our worldly possessions, more than 400km 
(248.5m), my husband’s new employer calls to tell 
him he’s now suddenly out of a job; ‘don’t come 
back Monday’. So here we were, my husband 
jobless, myself a stay at home Mumma, with a 
mortgage to pay, a growing baby to feed and 
clothe, plus my husband, I’m sure, eats more than 
an elephant and lion put together, and all we had 
in the world was a little over $1,500. To quote the 
much loved bear Winne the Pooh, “Oh bother!” 
Commence our headfirst plunge into frugal living! 
Step One: Cut out the majority of our pre-
packaged food consumption. You know that 
thing everyone started doing during COVID? 
Baking? Well this ex-career woman, whose cakes 
generally looked more like crepe(s), decided to try 
and bake bread! Normal packet yeast loaves, 
right?! Nope. Sourdough. I know, I know, 
‘but everyone’s doing that!’ True, but, can 
everyone put bread dough in the oven and pull 
out a stone? That, my friends, is pure, 
unadulterated, talent. 
Do not let my poor photography fool you, once 
you broke your teeth on biting through, the gravel 

that remained really got the gastric juices flowing. 
To top this hardy loaf off, a short time later the 
sourdough starter went, well… Sourer? This 
simple concoction of flour, water, and time had 
started smelling like the stuff you use to remove 
nail polish. The one upside, I suppose, was when 
I took a whiff of the stuff I felt 
somewhat ‘happier’ for a little while… 
I took the putrid nail polish removing starter 
(imagine you’re watching a CSI episode or 
something of the like and they are checking the 

cranial area for damage, they cut into the skull 
and… ok I’ll stop now, but you get the general 
idea) and emptied it into the only good place for it, 
the bin. I felt an attempt at redemption was 
beckoning. 
The next steps were simple: 

• 150g plain bakers flour 

• 150g filtered cool water 

• Mix ingredients together 
Leave partially covered for 24-48 hours in a warm 
place to start fermentation. 
Tick, tick, tick and tick. I go back a day later, to 
see what I have… 
I would like someone to explain how something 

like this can happen in just over 24hours! Alas, I 
decided the sourdough life was not for me. 
Defeated, I went out and bought some packet 
yeast, and we’ve been eating home baked bread 
ever since. 
I am sure I will brave sourdough redemption again 
one day, but, for now, I think I’ll stick with my 
beginners’ loaf: 

• 750g of white bakers flour (or wholemeal) 

• 10g of fine ground sea salt 

• 15g of bread improver 

• 15g dried instant yeast 

• 590ml-600ml room temp filtered water 

• 15ml olive oil 
Combine all dry ingredients slowly with the water 
in a stand mixer using the bread hook attachment 
(or by hand if you have the time, inclination, and 
muscles). Continue to knead in the mixer for 5-
10mins on a medium speed. Cover the mixing 
bowl and place in a warm part of the kitchen 
leaving it to prove for 30mins-3hrs (dependant on 
room temp) or until the dough has doubled in 
size. Knock air out of the dough, by hand or with 
the mixer, and shape it to fit in a well oiled and 
floured 1kg loaf tin. Allow the dough to double in 
size again and then put in a preheated oven at 
220°C (430-°F). Bake for 25-30mins; generally, a 
loaf is done when you tap in the middle of the 
bottom and it sounds hollow. 
 

Ysha Tucker—Culcairn Oasis Editor. 

https://theanndonhomestead.wordpress.com/2022/01/20/he-couldnt-make-dough-so-i-made-bread-instead/
https://theanndonhomestead.wordpress.com/2022/01/20/he-couldnt-make-dough-so-i-made-bread-instead/
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Plumbers, Drainers & Gasfitters | Bobcats, Excavators & Tippers 

Farm Water Supply - Reticulation, Troughs, Tanks & Solar Pumps 

Septic Systems | Septic & Trade Waste Pumping 

Sand & Gravel Cartage | Water Cart | Grader Hire 

If you want to dig it, pipe it, pump it or fix it – we can do it! 

M: 0403 191 780   |   www.blueysplumbin.com.au   |  NSW Lic #210558C 

http://www.blueysplumbin.com.au
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